MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 13th SEPTEMBER AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL
Present:     Cllr. F. Hill (Chairman), Cllr.D. Smith, Cllr. J. Shorthouse, Cllr. G. Tully, Cllr. G. Plowman, Cllr. K. Haines, Cllr. L. Chilton and Cllr. M. Stanton,  Mr.Carrick Carson-Crook and Mrs.Holly Banks (representatives from David Wilson Homes) and over 100 local residents (many of the local residents were from the Dalebrook Estate who attended to hear the address by David Wilson Homes
In attendance:  R. Parker (clerk)
Public Participation.  

Cllr. L Chilton reported that she was still in contact with the Highways Department regarding the road resurfacing of Bretby Lane. She also reported that here was a fund for beneficial community projects available – possibly £400  

The local police constable reported there had been no recent crimes locally.   An instance of unruly behavior by youths had been dealt with by contacting the parents.

PART 1 – NON EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/9
Apologies for absence.    
 Received from Cllr D. Forster, Cllr. P. Smith and P.C. Fern
2/9
Variation in order of business 

Item 14/9 brought forward to allow speakers to leave after their address.

3/9
Declarations of members interest – 
None declared.
4/9
Planning Applications and decisions/Address by David Wilson Homes.


There were no new applications or approvals

Mr. Casson–Crook of David Wilson Homes advised the meeting that they had an option on 26 acres of land within Newton Solney Parish Council on the border of Dalebrook Estate, Winshill.   They proposed to put in an application sometime in the future for the erection of approximately 100 houses on 10 of the acres.   The area was not included in the South Derbyshire plan but he pointed out that the government was encouraging extra house building and had required South Derbyshire D.C. to produce a rolling 5 year plan to detail land supply and that there was a shortage of over 1000 houses.   This was not completed fully.

Whilst he was not expecting that the local residents would agree to his proposals he felt that informal discussions would allow these residents to get involved and that their comments will be taken on board.

Questions from the floor of the meeting included:-

“Why other local councils such as Winshill Parish Council not invited to the meeting?”

Mr. Casson-Crook said that a meeting had previously been arranged with Winshill Parish Council and this had later been cancelled by Winshill P.C.

“Why build on agricultural land and had the extra traffic, school places, doctors been considered, and what percentage of their proposals were social housing?”

Mr. Casson-Crook replied that they would offer a financial contribution towards the infrastructure and that all aspects of the proposal would be agreed with South Derbyshire D.C.
“When will the final plans be available  - The questioner asked for at least 6 months?”

Mr. Casson-Crook said that this was quite possible
“Why has this particular piece of land been suggested when South Derbyshire D.C. was not in agreement as it was not a preferred site?”      
Mr. Casson-Crook replied that South Derbyshire D.C. had not as yet prepared sufficient plans for the future
Councillor M. Stanton said that 1350 house were needed in South Derbyshire and SDDC Housing Development Plan is practically complete and due for publication on 26th September 2013 and would be available for consultation.  Drop-in centres to allow the public to make enquiries would be arranged.
5/9
Minutes of the previous meeting.   
These were circulated, read and approved as a true record.
6/9
To determine which items should be taken with the public excluded. 
No change deemed necessary
7/9
Outstanding Matters – 

None.

8/9
Clerks report

The Unicorn Inn are proposing to field two separate teams to play regular football matches on the recreation grounds for which they will pay £150 per team.   Repton Casuals were originally proposing to


also have a team but they were unable to agree with the Unicorn Inn regarding the sharing of the cost of white lining/fertilizer etc and have now withdrawn.

The reinstatement of the finger post on the village green had still been delayed due to the contractors not being able to obtain the necessary numbers/letters (64) of the correct type.   These had now been located at a cost of £103.72.  Agreed that these should be ordered – Proposer-Cllr. D. Smith, Seconded Cllr. J. Shorthouse.
The notice boards in the village had now been improved.  The notice board opposite the Brickmakers now has a new self healing pinboad.   The other notice board next to the old Post Office is being repaired and redecorated.

The dense bed of nettles along the river bank which were completely blocking the view of the confluence of the rivers had now been cleared at a cost of £150
Sufficient booklets “The Good Councillor’s Guide” had now been received and distributed to the councilors at a total cost of £20.80
9/9
Chairmans report. 
The annual village cricket match was won this year by the Brickmakers and proved to be a very successful day.       The recently arranged Climbing Wall was unfortunately cancelled by South Derbyshire D.C.but this had been re-arranged for half term – once again at the Newton Park Hotel 
.e is on he 10/9
Parish Councilors reports.    
Cllr. K. Haines advised that she was collating information for the village website and was working on events in the village such as tennis, badminton and arranged walks
Cllr. J. Shorthouse advised that the amount in the Village Hall bank account was £7481.   Problems were still being experienced regarding the leaking roof.
11/9
Defibrillator

Cllr. L. Chilton advised that St. Johns will train prospective operators.  More than one responsible person need to be trained.    Daily equipment checks would be required as well as the necessary insurance.


Cllr. F. Hill offered to contact Cllr. P. Smith who had advised that he could help with the necessary contacts.  
12/9
Dead Trees

Cllr. G. Plowman had previously advised that there were three dead trees close to the church steps 

and that the ramp alongside Sunnyside needed attention.   Cllr. F. Hill said he would report these items to South Derbyshire D.C.   
13/9
Childrens Play Area


No further progress – Cllr. F. Hill advised that he would arrange to contact three separate companies


for their advice.
 
14/9
Christmas Market 

A committee had been formed to arrange a Christmas Market on the Recreation Ground on Sunday 1st December    They had obviously been working hard to make sure everything was covered.    Committee members Mrs. Tracy Richards and Mrs. Gemma Falconer  addressed the meeting with some of the details of the arrangements being made.   20 various stalls had already been arranged, medical aid will be available on the day and the site will be cleaned up afterwards.
Boards would be available if the ground is muddy and enquiries were being made for a reserve indoor site in case of bad weather.    Car parking at the church and the school will be available, car parking on roads will be supervised as emergency vehicles may need access.   Risk assessments will be carried out.  A web site has been created -www.newtonsolneyevents.co.uk 

The aim of the committee is to maintain community spirit in Newton Solney through charity fund raising and social activities and to raise monmoney towards extra facilities on the recreation field.  The function will be circulated locally.

When further information is determined they will ask to be included on the Parish Council’s insurance.

15/9
Bonfire Night Profits


Cllr. G. Tully suggested that profits from the annual bonfire should be discussed at the Parish Council 

prior to donating towards a local beneficiary.   Agreed – proposed by Cllr J. Shorthouse and seconded by Cllr. G. Plowman
16/9
Increase in Clerks Fees


The clerk had received information regarding the agreed increase in clerks fees which had been frozen since April 2010.   He is currently paid for 3 hours per week on the bottom rung of the pay scales which indicated a rise of £0.93 per hour.   Unanimous approval.
17/9
Flooding in Newton Close.


Some of the houses on Newton Close had recently been affected by flooding during heavy rainfall.

Cllr. F. Hill, Cllr. P. Smith and the Clerk had met the authorities on site to discuss the problem.  The drains had already been cleared and it was suggested that the flow of rainwater could be diverted across the side of the recreation ground.  The highways authority had later located a culvert designed to direct rainwater into the river which had been blocked off by soil.   This had now been cleared by a JCB and the authority felt that the problem should now been cured.  Doubts were expressed that this would be successful particularly when the river was in flood.    Mr. Sedgewick – one of the residents affected said that the flooding problem occurred on an annual basis.
18/9
Football on Recreation Ground.

The recreation ground had not been used for regular football matches for the last two years.   Complaints had been received from local residents in the past regarding bad language, mud on the pavement, rubbish left behind and inconsiderate parking.
In order to ensure that similar problems do not occur it was decided that he football teams be advised in advance that similar problems would not be acceptable.

19/9
Recreation Field – QE2 Status 

Cllr. Tully advised that this was still to be confirmed
20/9
Village Newsletter.


Cllr. K. Haines advised that she is to arrange that the newsletter should be placed on the website.


The date of issue of the newsletter caused some problems and enquiries would be made regardinging delaying the date for receipt of articles to be put back a few days to allow any Parish Council news to be included.
21/9
Agenda items for the next meeting

Dead trees


Play equipment


Christmas market


Bonfire Night


Wi-Fi for Village Hall

22/9 
Finance

R. Parker -              

Clerks fees/expenses August and September

£294.45


DALC



Booklets





£  20.80


Greenbarnes


Self-healing pin board for notice board

£  85.40


C & L Mail Order

64 number/letters for finger post


£103.72

Funds at Lloyds Bank now stand at £10,118.27 with a further £6000 being held on deposit   


To consider requests for funding under s 137 – none - received  
23/9
Date and time of next meeting

Friday 11th October 2013 at Newton Solney Village Hall at 7.30p.m. to view planning applications followed by council meeting at 7.45pm
PART 2 – EXEMPT ITEMS - none

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.32pm
